BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

February 8, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, February 8, 2005, 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman




David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Acting Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Southeast Homeland Security Regional Advisory Council – Mr. Sylvia announced that he and Fire Chief James Pierson attended a Southeast Homeland Security Regional Advisory Council Meeting on Thursday, February 3, 2005 where members of the Council and Secretary of the Executive Office of Public Safety Edward Flynn announced how $7,738,462 in Department of Homeland Security grant money was going to be spent for the Southeast Region of Massachusetts.

He explained that four grant programs have been created to disperse these federal funds, including:

State Homeland Security Program


$3,444,563

Interoperability




$2,000,000

Law Enforcement Terrorism Prevention Program
$2,143,834

Citizen Corps Program



   $150,065

Mr. Sylvia explained that the Southeast Homeland Security Regional Advisory Council has indicated that grant requests must focus on regional solutions and not be focused directly on individual cities and Towns.  The Town of Plymouth’s Homeland Security Working Group will discuss potential grant opportunities at its February meeting.  

Carbon Monoxide – Mr. Sylvia explained that in the wake of the recent carbon monoxide poisoning incident in Plymouth, the Fire Department Command Staff is working in conjunction with the State Fire Marshall’s Office and the Board of State Examiners of Plumbers and Gas Fitters to consider changes to existing state regulations regarding direct vent fuel-fired appliances.  The collective group is also working on launching a public education campaign targeted to homeowners/tenants, installers and regulatory authorities involved with direct vent fuel-fired appliances. 

The Plymouth Fire Department is also researching the possibility of a bylaw requiring CO detectors in buildings. Mr. Sylvia said that he would keep the Board informed as to the progress in this matter.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Right of First Refusal – The Board waived the 120 day timeline and did not exercise its right to purchase the property identified as property of MJC Nominee Trust, Arthur Charles Caranci, Jr. Trustee, Map 108, Lot 20-16 (as shown on ANR Plan 4092) on Meadow Park Road under the provisions of M.G.L Chapter 61B, Section 9.

Appointment – The Board appointed Mr. Daniel O’Neil as an alternate member to the Zoning Board of Appeals.  Mr. O’Neil had previously served on the Board from May 2003 to June 2004.

1749 Courthouse Committee – The 1749 Courthouse Committee will be designated as the custodians of all gifts and artifacts received from the Town’s sister-town of Shichigahama Japan and twinning city of Plymouth, England.  These gifts and artifacts will be maintained by the 1749 Courthouse Committee and on display at Town Hall.

PUBLIC COMMENT 

Mr. Robert Bielen, town meeting member, wanted to inform the Selectmen about a petition regarding the Manomet fire station.  He explained that the petition asked that the Selectmen reconsider their decision on its closing and perhaps bring back on call firemen. 

Ms. Pat Adelmann, School Committee member, expressed her disappointment that the School Committee and the Selectmen did not meet.  Chairman Tavares shared her disappointment but explained that Selectman Quintal was physically unable to return to the State.  The Chairman said that they would assemble with the Committee as soon as possible.

Ms. Ann Defrancesco, parent of two Plymouth students, said she was there to be on record that she was willing to pay for level services in the School budget.

Mary Carson, resident, explained she was upset because the agenda on the web site still said that it had the school committee meeting on it.  She also noted that she was not in support of the ballot referendum about which the Selectmen spoke, and wanted the Selectmen to make a decision.

Mr. Sylvia commented that up until late that afternoon we were still trying to meet with them and the agenda was unable to be changed on the web site prior to the meeting.

Mr. Frank Smith, Special Ed Teacher at Hedge School, wanted to reiterate our desire to have level services.  He felt at this time the Schools are doing a good job but he thought it would change if we didn’t get level services. 

PUBLIC HEARING—RIPTIDES LLC D/B/A RIPTIDES BAR AND GRILL

The Board considered an alter of premise from Rip Tides LLC d/b/a Rip Tides Bar and Grill.

Philip Chandler, Manager, explained that they would eliminate the dance floor and second floor would be condos.  He explained that they used to have 50 seats at the bar and now they will only have between 13 and 15 total.  The remaining seats would be restaurant seating. 

Chairman Tavares asked how many bar seats would the new restaurant would have.  Mr. Chandler responded 13-15 for the bar and about 50 for the restaurant area. 

PUBLIC HEARING—RIPTIDES LLC D/B/A RIPTIDES BAR AND GRILL (continued)

Malaguti moved and Schena seconded.  Voted 3-0 approved.

ANNUAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

ARTICLE 10: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to the Unemployment Compensation Fund, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Pat Flynn, Director of Human Resources explained that the Town has seen a rise in unemployment costs this past year and that the Department of Employment and Training is granting benefits on more levels i.e. seasonal employees.   Selectman Schena asked what the funding source was and Mr. Sylvia responded that it was raise and appropriate.

Vice Chairman moved to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 3-0 recommended. 

ARTICLE 16: To see if the Town will vote to hear and act on the report of the Community Preservation Committee on the Fiscal Year 2006 Community Preservation budget and to appropriate from the Community Preservation Fund a sum of money to meet the administrative expenses and all other necessary and proper expenses of the Community Preservation Committee for Fiscal Year 2006; and further to reserve for future appropriation amounts as recommended by the Community Preservation Committee: a sum of money for the acquisition, creation and preservation of open space excluding land for recreational use, a sum of money for acquisition and preservation of historic resources, and a sum of money for the creation, preservation and support of community housing, or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Bill Keohan, Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee, explained that this article is a recommendation to Town Meeting to set aside the Community Preservation Act accounts for Fiscal 2006.  Selectman Schena asked Mr. Keohan that according to his memo it is required that we set aside 10% for Historic Resources, Community Housing and Open Space.  He asked why we weren’t doing more than 10%.  Mr. Keohan responded that it gives the committee more financial flexibility if they just do the minimum. 

Selectman Schena also asked if Town Meeting could vote to change the percentages on the floor.  Mr. Keohan said they could not make recommendations outside of the committee.  Mr. Schena also asked what the balance was however Mr. Keohan was unsure at that time but will put that information in a report to the Selectmen as well as all of their expenditures.  

Chairman Tavares responded that the Board would hold off on its recommendation until Mr. Keohan has provided the aforementioned information to the Board. 

ARTICLE 18: To see if the Town will vote to approve: 

A. The Tax Increment Financing Agreement between the Town, Companion Animal Trust and Court Street Animal Hospital; substantially in the form as is on file with the Town Clerk (the “TIF Agreement”), pursuant to GL c. 40, §59, and to confirm the Board of Selectmen’s selection of the location of the project as an Economic Opportunity Area 

ANNUAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

(“Plymouth Center Economic Opportunity Area #1), and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to submit an Economic Opportunity Area Application, Tax Increment Financing Plan, and Certified Project Application to the Massachusetts Economic Assistance Coordinating Council all relating to the project as described in the TIF Agreement to be located in the Plymouth Center Economic Opportunity Area #1, and to take such other actions as may be necessary to obtain approval of the Certified Project Application, the Economic Opportunity Area, the Tax Increment Financing Plan and TIF Zone and to implement the TIF Agreement, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Mr. Hanks explained that there would be three (3) new full time jobs being created from this TIF and that the owners moved their business from Pennsylvania to here.  Mr. Hanks explained that Plymouth is actually under-served with their veterinary services. 

Selectman Schena asked if Mr. Hanks could give a presentation on where our TIFS and how many jobs have been created from them.   Mr. Hanks responded that he is creating a report card on the TIFS for this Spring’s Annual Town Meeting.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 3-0 approved.

ARTICLE 22: To see if the Town will vote to petition the Massachusetts General Court for a special act exempting towns with mandatory inclusionary housing zoning bylaws from the provisions of Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 40B, and to further authorize the General Court to make clerical or editorial changes of form only to the bill, unless the Board of Selectmen approves amendments to the bill before enactment by the General Court, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to approve amendments, which shall be within the scope of the general public objectives of this petition, or to act in any manner in relation thereto.

Loring Tripp, Chairman of the Planning Board, explained that this article looks to petition the General Court to create an exemption from Chapter 40B for those Towns that adopt a mandatory inclusionary bylaw.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 3-0 recommended.

ARTICLE 24: To see if the Town will vote to amend its comprehensive plan entitled "Refined Village Center Plan", by accepting a document entitled "Growing Smarter in Plymouth's Fifth Century - A Strategic Plan for the Town of Plymouth, MA" , dated January 2004 and further detailed in a document entitled "Town of Plymouth Master Plan", dated January 2004 or take any other action relative thereto.

Mr. Enzo Monti, Chairman of the Master Plan Committee, asked them to accept master plan and commented that no action steps were necessary that this time.  He wanted the Board and Town to embrace their vision.   Chairman Tavares thanked the Committee for all their work.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 3-0 recommended.

ANNUAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

ARTICLE 28: To see if the Town will vote to transfer the following parcels from the Town Treasurer for the purpose of sale to the Conservation Commission for conservation purposes:

Map
Lots
Road
Book/Page
Tax Title

64
19 
Route 3
18816/186
# 6093

110
2
Woodland/Cattle Pond
13610/76
# 6006

113
23A
Long Pond Road
12803/169
# 5581

114
20-28
Bay Farm Drive
16431/160
# 8628

92
7
Widgeon Pond/State Forest
18857/214
# 4078

92
3
Federal Furnace Road
13705/049
# 6827

127
8
Sol Joseph Road
16795/202
# 6569

96
60
Kings Pond Plain Road
2114/245


or take any other action relative thereto.
CONSERVATION COMMISSION
Ms. Evelyn Strawn, Conservation Commission, said the town owns many pieces of land taken by tax title and the town departments did not express an interest or need in these pieces.  She explained that there is a lot of land in Plymouth and these particular parcels should be considered for conservation.

Mr. Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development wanted the Board to see these parcels to so that they put a picture to each parcel of land so he gave a powerpoint presentation on the land.

He explained each parcel and explained that most of the parcels are surrounded by conservation land or are inaccessible unless they are accessed over other people’s property.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 3-0 approved.

ARTICLE 33: To see if the Town will vote to limit yard sales to 2 weekends per household per year, thereby preventing nuisance to neighbors, traffic hazards, residual mess + the establishment of unlicensed resale businesses in residential neighborhoods, or take any other action relative thereto.

Mr. Sylvia explained that the petitioner was present but Town Counsel has opined their concerns to the language in this article.  The petitioner wanted to ask the Board if she, at her own expense, could use Town Counsel to amend the language.  Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to allow the petitioner to use Town Counsel at her own expense and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 3-0 approved.

SPECIAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

ARTICLE 4: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease of buildings or equipment and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:

SPECIAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

A. Harbormaster – Computers

C. Engineering-GPS

or take any other action relative thereto.

4A – Ms. Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager, explained that the Harbormaster’s office had two computers, one was irreparably broken and the other was too antiquated for their new software.  She explained that the money would come from the Waterways Account.  Ms. Arrighi requested that the Selectmen recommend this article.  Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 3-0 approved.

4C – Mr. Sylvia explained that a piece of GPS equipment was misplaced by Federal Express. Accordingly, the Town must appropriate these insurance proceeds during the Special Town Meeting before the Town can spend these funds and replace the needed equipment.  Selectman 

Schena moved to support this article and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 3-0 recommended.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Skatepark – Selectman Schena asked if he could bring in the young person who started a petition regarding a Skatepark.  The youth obtained over 100 signatures.  

Budget Questions – Selectman Schena reminded citizens that on Tuesday, February 15, from 9 a.m.-2 p.m. in the Mayflower Room, there is an open forum regarding the budget. 

Town Report – Dr. Barry Meltzer, Chairman of the No Place for Hate Committee, presented the Board with their Town Report. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Schena seconded.   Voted 3-0 adjourned. 

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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